
7275 W. MAIN STREET, KALAMAZOO, MI 49009 
269-216-5220     Fax 375-7180     TDD 375-7198

www.oshtemo.org

DOWNTOWN DEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY 
BOARD OF DIRECTORS - REGULAR MEETING 

MEETING WILL BE HELD IN PERSON 
AT THE OSHTEMO COMMUNITY CENTER 

6407 PARKVIEW AVENUE 

THURSDAY, MARCH 17, 2022 
12:00 P.M.  

AGENDA 

1. Call to Order and Roll Call

2. Approval of Agenda

3. Approval of Minutes: January 20, 2022

4. Public Comment on Non-Agenda Items

5. Treasurer’s Report:

A. January – February 2022 (unaudited)

6. Closed Session – Discussion of a Potential Acquisition/Project

7. Project Updates
A. Stadium Drive Sidewalks:

i. North Side
ii. South Side
iii. 2/16 Open House

B. Electric Vehicle Charging Station
C. VC and Village Form Based Code Amendment

8. Contract Renewal for Landscaping and Maintenance

9. ‘Music in the Park’ Concert Series, Request for Funds

10. Other Items

11. Announcements and Adjournment

Next Meeting: May 19, 2022 
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OSHTEMO CHARTER TOWNSHIP 
DOWNTOWN DEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY 

BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
 
 

DRAFT MINUTES OF A MEETING HELD JANUARY 20, 2022 
 
 

The Oshtemo Charter Township Downtown Development Authority (DDA) Board of 
Directors held their regular meeting at the Oshtemo Community Center, on Thursday, 
January 20, 2022. The meeting was called to order at approximately 12:00 p.m.  
 
Members Present: Bill Cekola, Themi Corakis, Libby Heiny-Cogswell, Rich MacDonald, 
Dick Skalski, Ryan Wieber, and Ryan Winfield  
 
Members absent: Grant Taylor, Stephen Dallas, and Jack Siegel 
 
Also present: Iris Lubbert, Planning Director, Josh Owens, Assistant Supervisor, and 
Martha Coash, Recording Secretary 
 
Guests present:  
Ryan Russell, Prein & Newhof (by phone), Mrs. Phyllis Lubbert 
  
Agenda 
  
 Vice Chair MacDonald asked if there were any corrections or additions to the 
agenda. Hearing none, he asked for a motion. 
 
 Mr. Skalski made a motion to approve the agenda as presented. Mr. Wieber 
seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 
 
 
Election of Officers – Chair, Vice Chair, Treasurer, Secretary, Assistant Treasurer, 
and Assistant Secretary 
 
 The following slate of officers was proposed: 
 Grant Taylor, Chair 
 Rich MacDonald, Vice Chair 
 Themi Corakis, Treasurer 
 Ryan Winfield, Secretary 
 Iris Lubbert, Assistant Treasurer 
 Martha Coash, Assistant Secretary 
 
Mr. Winfield made a motion to elect the slate of officers as proposed. Ms. Heiny-
Cogswell seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 
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Approval of Minutes: November 18, 2021 
  
 Vice Chair MacDonald asked if there were additions or corrections to the Minutes 
of November 18, 2021.  
 
 Mr. Corakis asked that paragraph five on page three of the minutes be corrected 
as follows: 
 
 “He The Chair suggested staying with the Township. noting  Mr. Corakis noted 
people have been upset with the sidewalk installation and that the removal needs to be 
done in a timely manner. 
 
 Ms. Lubbert suggested that Mr. Corakis keep an eye on the snow removal and 
report back with any issues or concerns.” 
  

Mr. Skalski made a motion to approve the Minutes of the Meeting of November 
18, 2021, with the correction as suggested by Mr. Corakis. Mr. Wieber seconded the 
motion. The motion carried unanimously. 
 
Treasurer’s Report: November - December 2021 (unaudited) 

 Ms. Lubbert presented the Treasurer’s Report for November - December 2021, 
(unaudited) noting all tax revenues, totaling $217,957.50, have been collected for the 
year and $306.40 in interest was collected; $882.70 in interest was earned in 2021.  

 Expenditures from this cycle totaled $270,586.66. Payments included general 
operating expenditures, the first payment for the Zoning Amendment project, Stadium 
Drive shared use path work, and landscaping fees. 

 She noted the following projects within the Treasurer’s Report were not 
completed in 2021 and would require a budget amendment for work to be continued into 
2022:  Zoning Amendment, $12,500, Stadium Drive Shared Use Path, $681,436 and 
Car Charging Station, $20,000.  

 Mr. Wieber made a motion to accept the Treasurer’s Report  for November – 
December 2021, as presented. Mr. Winfield seconded the motion. The motion carried 
unanimously.   

 Mr. Skalski made a motion to approve the three budget amendments:   Zoning 
Amendment, $12,500, Stadium Drive Shared Use Path, $681,436 and Car Charging 
Station, $20,000. Mr. Winfield seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 

POTENTIAL PROJECT: NEW ROAD CONSTRUCTION 

 Ms. Lubbert and Ryan Russell with Prein&Newhof indicated they wished to 
present a potential road construction project that would involve property acquisition. 
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 Mr. Skalski made a motion to move to closed session to discuss the possible 
acquisition of property for potential road construction. Mr. Wieber seconded the motion. 
The motion carried unanimously by roll call vote. 

 The meeting moved to closed session at 12:22 p.m. 

 Mr. Wieber made a motion to return to open session. Mr. Skalski seconded the 
motion. The motion carried unanimously. 

 The meeting returned to open session at 1:02 p.m. 

 Mr. Wieber made a motion to direct the real estate subcommittee to proceed as 
discussed in closed session. Mr. Skalski seconded the motion. The motion carried 
unanimously.  

PROJECT UPDATES: 

Stadium Drive Sidewalks 

 Mr. Russell provided an update on both the north and south sides of this project.  
 
 North: He indicated work on the north side will not resume until spring, when the 
area from 9th Street to Andover will be completed. The work is expected to take about 
six weeks. Supply chain problems have held up delivery of the fence railings for the 
church ramp which should also be completed in the spring. 
 
 Mr. Corakis asked about compaction of dirt that was not done. Mr. Russell said it 
would be allowed to settle over the winter and compaction tests would be done in the 
spring for proper compaction. 
 
 Mr. Corakis also noted there are tire tracks across the new concrete at Erbelli’s. 
 
 Mr. Russell said the area had been barricaded properly but someone violated the 
cones/tape barriers. The area will be evaluated in the spring. If the problem turns out to 
be only aesthetics, the DDA would need to pay to re-do if desired. The cost would be 
minimal. He will discuss the situation with the contractor in the spring and have them go 
ahead to repair the concrete. 
 
 South: The survey is complete and design work has begun. The big issue is the 
utilities and utility poles just east of Parkview. He will work with Consumers Energy 
regarding moving the wires and possibly one pole. A small portion of a retaining wall, 
some landscaping and a sign in the right of way will need to be addressed. The 
retaining wall material will be block similar to what was used along Drake Road. 
 
 Ms. Lubbert indicated a public open house needed to be scheduled for general 
purposes and to feature the Stadium Drive south side project.  
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 Mr. MacDonald made a motion to set a public open house for general purposes 
and featuring the Stadium Drive south side project for February 16 from 3-5 p.m. at the 
Community Center. Mr. Skalski seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 
 
 It was agreed that, if necessary, the open house could be moved to a virtual 
meeting. The open house will be published on the website, and shared in various other 
ways including a mailed notice to owners on the south side of Stadium Drive.  
 
Electric Vehicle Charging Stations 

 Mr. Josh Owens, Oshtemo Assistant Supervisor and consultant for this 
project, told the group the station is in place and the electricity is hooked up. 
Hayes Automotive will connect at their end within a day or so. At that point the 
station will be live. He will submit an invoice to pay for the station. 
 
 Ms. Lubbert indicated the station will be publicized in the Township 
newsletter, will be included in the open house, advertised in social media, and in 
a press release to news stations. 
 
 Mr. Corakis suggested adding a light in that area, which will be 
considered. 
 
 Ms. Lubbert recommended the DDA donate the charging station to 
Oshtemo Township, which would assume responsibility for the insurance and 
maintenance. She provided the draft of a letter for Chairperson Taylor to sign 
and to be presented at the February 8 meeting of the Township Board. 
  
 Mr. Winfield made a motion to donate the Vehicle Charging Station to Oshtemo 
Township and to approve the proposed letter of donation as presented to be signed by 
Chairperson Taylor. Mr. Cekola seconded the motion. The motion carried 
unanimously. 

 
VC and Village Form Based Code Amendment 

 Vice Chair MacDonald provided an update from the subcommittee, noting they 
had met several times and were working through the details of the amendment 
language.  

Contract Renewal for DDA Seasonal Banners 

 Ms. Lubbert said in order to continue services with SignArt to store and rotate the 
DDA’s seasonal banners, a new contract needs to be entered into for 2022. The 
proposed contract is the same as it has been in previous years: $380 per banner swap 
for an annual total amount of $1,520. 
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 Vice Chair MacDonald made a motion to continue the contract with SignArt for 
seasonal banner swap at the same cost of $380 per swap, for an annual cost in 2022 of 
$1520. Mr. Corakis seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 

 Mr. Corakis asked that SignArt be requested to provide an annual proposed 
contract for banner swapping services prior to the DDA’s December meeting so it can 
be addressed more efficiently. 

 

Other Board Items/Updates 

 Mr. Corakis reported problems with timely/lack of snow removal on the new 
sidewalk on the north side of Stadium Drive. 

 Ms. Heiny-Cogswell said she spoke with Mr. Everett about this problem, who 
acknowledged the intent is to have plowing completed within 48 hours of a snow event 
and that he agreed the recent oversight was not acceptable. She asked Mr. Corakis to 
contact Mr. Everett directly if there are problems in the future. 

 

Public Comment 

 Mrs. Phyllis Lubbert commented that she was excited to see what the proposed 
new rod construction project would be. She noted that there are a number of safety 
issues with the current network.   

Announcements and Adjournment 

 As there were no announcements, Chairperson Taylor adjourned the meeting at 
approximately 1:45 p.m. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Oshtemo Charter Township 
Downtown Development Authority 
 
Minutes Prepared: January 22, 2021 
 
Minutes Approved:     
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March 10, 2022 

 

To:  DDA Board 
 
From: Iris Lubbert, AICP 

Planning Director  
 
Re: January – February 2022 Treasurer’s Report 
 
 
Attached you will find the Treasurer’s Report for January – February 2022, unaudited.  
 
No tax revenues have been reported yet for this year. $14.79 in interest was collected this cycle. 
 
Expenditures from this cycle total $13,783.66. Payments included general operating expenditures, the 
second payment for the zoning amendment project, payment for the installation of the electric car 
charging station, and a banner swap.  
 
Attachments:    January – February 2022 Treasurer’s Report 
  Invoices 
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REVENUES 2022 Budget Previous Activity Activity this Period Total Actual Revenue
Carryover $463,019.00 $0.00 $463,019.00 $463,019.00
Property Tax Revenue $200,000.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00
Interest Earned $1,000.00 $0.00 $14.79 $14.79
Loans/Grants $600,000.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00

Oshtemo Township - Southern Sidewalk Install $600,000.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00
TOTAL REVENUES $1,264,019.00 $0.00 $463,033.79 $463,033.79

EXPENDITURES 2022 Budget Previous Activity Activity this Period Total Expenditure Available Balance Percent Used
Staff $2,000.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $2,000.00 0.00%
Supplies $500.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $500.00 0.00%
Postage $500.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $500.00 0.00%
Community Events $750.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $750.00 0.00%
Consultants $31,908.00 $0.00 $1,906.25 $1,906.25 $30,001.75 5.97%

Assistance with new projects $20,000.00 $0.00 $300.00 $300.00 $20,000.00 0.00%
Zoning Amendment $11,908.00 $0.00 $1,606.25 $1,606.25 $11,908.00 0.00%

Accounting & Auditing Fees $2,000.00 $0.00 $300.00 $300.00 $1,700.00 15.00%
Legal Fees $2,000.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $2,000.00 0.00%
Legal Notices $500.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $500.00 0.00%
Water $1,200.00 $0.00 $51.78 $51.78 $1,148.22 4.32%
Electric $600.00 $0.00 $116.63 $116.63 $483.37 19.44%
Outdoor Decorations $5,000.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $5,000.00 0.00%
Repairs & Maintenance $17,500.00 $0.00 $380.00 $380.00 $17,120.00 2.17%

Stadium Drive snow removal $2,000.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $2,000.00 0.00%
Banner rotation/storage/maintenance $2,000.00 $0.00 $380.00 $380.00 $1,620.00 19.00%

Lawn care and maintenance $12,500.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $12,500.00 0.00%
Millard's Way snow removal $1,000.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $1,000.00 0.00%

Capital Outlay/Obligated Projects $1,146,111.00 $0.00 $11,029.00 $11,029.00 $1,135,082.00 0.96%
Stadium Drive Shared Use Path - North Side $231,111.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $231,111.00 0.00%
Stadium Drive Shared Use Path - South Side $600,000.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $600,000.00 0.00%

Loan Repoyment $250,000.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $250,000.00 0.00%
9th Street Sidewalk $30,000.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $30,000.00 0.00%

Façade grant program $10,000.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $10,000.00 0.00%
Car Charging Station $20,000.00 $0.00 $11,029.00 $11,029.00 $8,971.00 55.15%

OCC Wifi $5,000.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $5,000.00 0.00%
TOTAL EXPENDITURES $1,210,569.00 $0.00 $13,783.66 $13,783.66 $1,196,785.34 1.14%

Actual Available Balance (Total Actual Revenue - Total 
Expenditure) $449,250.13
FUND EQUITY $175,909.18
TOTAL CASH BALANCE $625,159.31

DOWNTOWN DEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY 
Treasurer's Report January - February 2022

Unaudited
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INVOICE
Quote for EV Charging Equipment

HAGE AUTOMOTIVE
2475 W GRAND BLVD

DETROIT, Michigan 48208
United States

Phone: 313-262-6722
Mobile: 313-209-1261

www.hageauto.com

BILL TO
Oshtemo Charter Township
Josh Owens
7275 W. Main Street
Kalamazoo, Michigan 49009
United States

jowens@oshtemo.org

Invoice Number: 192

Invoice Date: January 17, 2022

Payment Due: January 31, 2022

Amount Due (USD): $11,029.00

Pay Securely Online

Items Quantity Price Amount

JuiceBox Pro 40C
JuiceBox Pro 40C Hardwired (includes 3-year
warranty) - 9.6 kWh power output

2 $1,280.00 $2,560.00

JuicePedestal
JuicePedestal with Retractable Cables

1 $1,799.00 $1,799.00

JuiceNet Enterprise Subscription
3-year subscription to JuiceNet Enterprise
Management Software

2 $360.00 $720.00

Shipping - JuicePedestal
JuicePedestal Shipping

1 $250.00 $250.00

EV Charger Commissioning
Level 2 Pedestal Commissioning: Set up JuiceNet
Enterprise Account, commission EV chargers,
establish rates and set up payment method for site
host, test chargers and ensure ready for public use

1 $200.00 $200.00

Installation (JuicePedestal)
Furnish and install 2 50amp Square D breakers in
current 200amp electrical panel in maintenance
building. From panel, run surface mounted conduit
to desired wall and bore through to outside. Once
outside, trench over to desired charger location and
run underground conduit and wiring at charger
location, install cement slab in grass area to mount
charger pedestal on between the two selected
parking spots. Install pedestal and hardwire
chargers and rebury trench. Call MS DIG to mark
underground utilities prior to start.

1 $5,500.00 $5,500.00

Page 1 of 2 for Invoice #192 9

https://link.waveapps.com/u8tve3-sftz2f


Total: $11,029.00

Amount Due (USD): $11,029.00

Pay Securely Online

link.waveapps.com/u8tve3-sftz2f

Page 2 of 2 for Invoice #192

INVOICE
Quote for EV Charging Equipment

HAGE AUTOMOTIVE
2475 W GRAND BLVD

DETROIT, Michigan 48208
United States

Phone: 313-262-6722
Mobile: 313-209-1261

www.hageauto.com
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SiegfrredCrandallpc
246 E. Kilgore Road

Portage, Ml 49002-5599
wrrrrw. siegfriedcrandall. com

Telephone 269-38 1 -4970
800-876-0979

Fax269-349-1344

107824
6870

Certified Public Accountants & Advisors

CHARTER TOWNSHIP OF OSHTEMO
7275 WEST MAIN STREET
KALAMAZOO, MI 49009

professional services du6ng the month of January 2022, which included the following:

W2 and 1099 forms

Josh - accounting assistance (28.50 hours @ $210)

A. Knafet - assistance with W2s and 1099s (21.25 hours @ $140)

Less: discount

lnvoice Number:
Client lD:

New Charges:

Plus Prior Balance:

New Balance:

Date: 0113112022

Payable upon receiPt

228.50 Gzrv"n'lfunfi
5,985.00
2,975.00

7^t4
J-.w

Breakdown by fund:
101 -$6,400 tqqbg
107 - 300 tqut6"t
206 - 300 1<.rt,(
207 - 300 lqt{(,9
211 - 3oo tqqt''>
24g - 3oo l4lbt
4go - 3oo t{'{E4
491 - 300 rq"tsa
900 - 300 1\urv)

(160.00) *L,,^,t$,,L

w
7Wv*

88oo
$spe860

$0.00

$9p2€Se
q 3?o0- oo

$8,800

01t3112022

9,028.50

12t3112021 11t3012021

0.00

10t31t2021 0913012021+

0.000.00 0.00

Unpaid balances after 60 days subiect to interest at 1yo per month, minimum of $1 '00
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OSHTEMO CHARTER TOWNSHIP

7275 W. MAIN ST.

KALAMAZOO, MI 49009

OSHTEMO CHARTER TOWNSHIP

7275 W. MAIN ST.

KALAMAZOO, MI 49009

 Item Description of Work Price Extension

Sales Order

Customer ID

Customer PO

LOCATION

Invoice Date

Salesperson

OT04

Steve VanderSloot

1/27/2022

IRIS LUBBERT

Qty

PURCHASER

5757 E. Cork St, Kalamazoo, MI 49048

Phone:  800.422.3030   Fax:  269.381.0999

ATTENTION CONTACT

009299 Page 1 of 1

UM

Quotation # 0011450

INVOICE

-

0008736

SIGN ART INC. / DRAWER #2476

PO BOX 5935, TROY, MI 48007-5935

Remit to:

001 $380.00BANNER SWAP - 1 (JAN)EA $380.001.00

Using one (1) man and 30'  bucket truck, removed from  SignArt inventory and  reinstalled 

customer provided  2'6" x 5'0" banners. Swapped  out existing banners located  on various utility 

poles in  the village district. Returned  existing banners to SignArt  inventory.

Total Amount: $380.00

SignArt, Inc. Is An Equal Opportunity Employer

AMOUNT DUE UPON RECEIPT
  

ALL ACCOUNTS PAST DUE MORE THAN 10 DAYS WILL BE 

SUBJECT TO A SERVICE CHARGE OF 1 1/2% PER MONTH ON THE 

UNPAID BALANCE (18% per annum).

 IN THE EVENT THIS INVOICE IS PLACED FOR COLLECTION OR IF 

COLLECTED BY SUIT, REASONABLE ATTORNEY'S FEES AND/OR 

COLLECTION COSTS SHALL BE ADDED.

* indicates a taxed item

  

PLEASE REMIT PAYMENT TO:
  

SIGN ART INC.

DRAWER #2476

PO BOX 5935

TROY, MI 48007-5935 13
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March 10, 2022 

 

To:  DDA Board 
 
From: Iris Lubbert, AICP 

Planning Director  
 
Re:  Project Update: Stadium Drive Sidewalks 
 
Ryan Russell with Prein&Newhof will provide an update to the DDA Board on both the north and south 
side of this project at their regular March 17th meeting.  
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March 10, 2022 

 

To:  DDA Board 
 
From: Iris Lubbert, AICP 

Planning Director  
 
Re:  Project Update: Electric Vehicle Charging Station 
 
Iris Lubbert will provide an update to the DDA Board on this project at their regular March 17th meeting.  
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March 10, 2022 

 

To:  DDA Board 
 
From: Iris Lubbert, AICP 

Planning Director  
 
Re:  Project Update: VC and Village Form Based Code Amendment 
 
Wade Trim, per contract with the DDA, is underway drafting amendments to both the VC zoning district 
and Village Form Based Code. The subcommittee will provide an update to the DDA Board at their 
regular March 17th meeting.  
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March 10, 2021 

 

To:  DDA Board 
 
From: Iris Lubbert, AICP 

Planning Director  
 
Re: 2022 Landscaping and Lawn Maintenance quote 
 
S&T Lawn Service has provided a quote to renew their contract with the DDA Board for the landscaping 
and lawn care of the Parkview Hall, Millards Way, and the Village Corner Plaza. It should be noted that 
due to higher operating costs, S&T Lawn Service has increased their prices. A cost breakdown/comparison 
is provided below. 
 

 2021 Costs Per Month 2022 Cost Per Month 
Village Corner Plaza $605.00 $654.00 
Millards Way $564.00 $610.00 
Parkview Hall $304.30 $330.00 
Total  $1,473.30 $1,594.00 

 
Services would be provided from April 1st to November 30, 2022 (8 months of service). This raises the 
annual cost from $11,786.40 to $12,752.00. The DDA currently has $12,500 budgeted for lawn care and 
maintenance; a budget amendment would be needed. The DDA Board is asked to consider approving the 
proposal. 
 
Attachments:    Letter from S&T 
  Quotes for the three properties  
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7275 W. Main Street  
Kalamazoo, MI 49009 

(269) 216-5233 
Fax (269) 375-7180 
www.oshtemo.org 

  

  
 
Memorandum 
 
Date:  February 24, 2022    
  
To:  Oshtemo Downtown Development Authority    

 
From:  Karen High, Parks Director 
 
Subject: Update on 2021 restaurant gift card raffle at ‘Music in the Park’ concert series,  

request for funds to continue raffle in 2022  
__________________________________________________________________________________________________________________ 
 
In 2021, the DDA sponsored a restaurant gift card raffle during the outdoor concerts at Flesher Field. 
The idea for the raffle came about as a way to support local restaurants impacted by the pandemic.  It 
turned out to be very popular with attendees. People loved it! It added a new element of fun and 
audience participation during the event. It also allowed us to promote our local restaurants and raised 
nearly $600 for accessible playground improvements. Thank you for your support! 
 
Oshtemo Friends of the Parks (OFP) would like to host a restaurant gift card raffle again this summer at 
‘Music in the Park’. We are again seeking DDA support in the amount of $300 to offset the cost. This 
would cover the cost of nine gift cards at $25 each ($225) plus $75 for signs and raffle tickets.   
 
The raffle will be conducted according to rules from the Michigan Lottery Charitable Gaming Division. 
Our volunteers will purchase $25 gift cards from each of the nine restaurants located within the DDA 
boundaries. Three gift cards will be raffled at each of the three outdoor concerts. Raffle ticket cost will 
again be $1 per ticket or 6 tickets for $5. All ticket sales will occur during the event (no advance sales). 
All prizes will be distributed during the event (must be present to win). Restaurants will be invited to 
have menus, coupons, etc. available for concert attendees to pick up from the OFP display table during 
each concert. Proceeds from the raffle will go to support Oshtemo parks.  
 
Please feel free to contact me if you have any questions or comments. I can be reached by email at 
khigh@oshtemo.org or by phone at (269) 216-5233. Thank you! 
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